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The Hiawatha City Council met in special session on November 10, 2008. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. Council members present: Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, and Dick Olson. Staff present: City Attorney, Thomas Wolle; City Administrator Dave Van Dee; Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole; Street Superintendent, Rod Jasa. Guest present: Amy Holecek, Ronald Martin, Joyce Maley, Mary McWilliams, E.R. Holecek, Lenora Watson, Stephanie Robertson, John McIntosh, and Kelly VanGinkel.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dick Olson. Motion carried. 
Discussion-Personnel Grievance Issue
Ms. Amy Holecek and her attorney Ronald Martin were present to discuss Ms. Holecek’s grievance that she filed on Oct, 27, 2008 asking the City Council to review her grievance, consider the facts and recognize the failure by the City and her supervisor(s) to follow procedure. Ms. Holecek states that she felt she has been treated unfairly and wrongfully excluded and harassed on several occasions. 

The City Council, City Attorney, Thomas Wolle, Ms. Holecek, and her attorney Ronald Martin discussed the requirements and procedures that would be taken in the meeting. Mr. Wolle stated that the council would like to go into closed session under Iowa Code Chapter 21.5 (c) to discuss strategy with counsel in matters that are presently in litigation or where litigation is imminent where its disclosure would be likely to prejudice or disadvantage the position of the governing body in that litigation and Chapter 21.5 (i) to evaluate the professional competency of an individual whose appointment, hiring, performance, or discharge is being considered when necessary to prevent needless and irreparable injury to that individual’s reputation and that individual request a closed session. 

Ms. Holecek attorney Ron Martin stated that Chapter 21.5 (i) would not be appropriate since Ms. Holecek has not requested a closed session. Mr. Martin stated if the council wants to proceed with Chapter 21.5 (c) they would not argue. 

Council member, Bob Rampulla stated that Chapter 21.5 (c) is appropriate for entering into closed session for the council to determine the procedures and process of their responsibility through the grievance meeting. 

Mr. Wolle stated that Angie Cole has requested a closed session. Mr. Wolle goes on to state that Chapter 21.5 (i) is appropriate because Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole’s actions are being challenged and are grounds for closed session. 

Mr. Martin stated that he had not read the entire law, but in short terms it would not comply with the definition of Chapter 21.5 (i)Ms. Amy Holecek was terminated from her position as Parks/Public Works General Laborer on October 13, 2008 due to poor work performance and issues relating to following supervisor direction. 

Mr. Wolle disagreed with Mr. Martin perception of the law, but chose not to challenge it to show good faith.  

Council member, Bob Rampulla moved to enter into closed session under Iowa Code Chapter 21.5 (c), second by Council member, Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None 

Motion carried. 

Council entered into closed session at 6:10 P.M.

Special meeting re-opened at 6:54 P.M. Mayor Theis read a statement regarding Ms. Holecek’s grievance and also noted that Ms. Holecek is not a member of the bargaining unit and is an “At Will” employee. 

City Attorney, Tom Wolle set the ground rules of the session; no interrupting, each side will present, the city council will be the only ones asking questions and Ms. Holecek may rebuttal if she so chooses. Council advised that there will be grounds of fairness set in this meeting.

 Audience were asked if they had questions, there was no response. City Attorney, Wolle stated the meeting tonight is in regards to Grievance Procedures Step three (3) of the Employee Handbook Policy.
Ms. Holecek’s attorney Mr. Martin stated the determination in whether Ms. Holecek is a member of the bargaining unit is to be decided by the Iowa Public Employee Relations Board and not by the city. 

Ms. Holecek had not requested a closed session and is O.K. with her personnel file being opened and discussed.
Ms. Holecek was handed the floor. Ms. Holecek stated that she has been wrongfully terminated, excluded and harassed on several occasions. Ms. Holecek also stated that she would like to discuss her concerns regarding the supervisors lack to follow the Employee Handbook. Ms. Holecek also stated she has worked for the City for 4 1/2 years and has liked her job and has a great work ethic. Ms. Holecek stated that she has been recognized for her work with certificates. 

Council member, Rampulla asked if Ms. Holecek thought her other points stated in her grievance was related to her termination. 

Council member, Rampulla stated to Ms. Holecek that the council is here to only discuss the reasons for termination. They only have Ms. Holecek’s information before them. Ms. Holecek stated that there were many concerns.

Council member, Rampulla stated that the other 6.5 or 7 points listed in the grievance should have been dealt with at an earlier date with her supervisor. Ms. Holecek stated that she has had many conversations with her supervisor Angie Cole, Rod Jasa, Dave Van Dee and Kim Downs. 

Ms. Holecek stated that one of the reasons for her termination she was not responsible for and that she as one person was responsible for all of the flower beds in the city. Ms. Holecek goes on to state that the flower bed her supervisor speaks of was under construction. 

Ronald Martin, Ms. Holecek’s attorney speaks of verbal warnings not being signed as noted in the City’s Employee Handbook Policy. He refers to written warnings which include verbal documentation without the employee’s signature and then referred to Ms. Holecek’s request for copies of the verbal warnings, but that she needed to wait for those documents till her supervisor returned to work.  

Council member, Rampulla refers to the Employee Handbook Policy page 45 of 106 that states the following: The City Management reserves the right to use whatever discipline it decides is appropriate in any situation, up to and including discharge, without regard to the discipline guidelines, with or without reason. Rampulla also noted that an “At Will” employee can be terminated with or without cause. 

Ms. Holecek then speaks of her concerns regarding the second reason for her termination in relation to the community service individual. Ms. Holecek stated that she was suppose to call and set up a time for this individual to come and work on the city park. Ms. Holecek was concerned about what this individual had done to have to serve community service. She felt she needed to keep an eye on him. 

Ms. Holecek noted that this individual had committed several drug and alcohol related crimes and did not feel she should be responsible for this individual. Ms. Holecek stated that she was uncomfortable working with this individual and that she had shared this with her supervisor, but when she did share this she was told her fears were unneeded and that she needed to contact him anyways. Ms. Holecek felt that someone who needs to do community service should be supervised by someone unless they were boy scouts or something like that. 
Ms. Holecek also noted that this individual had showed up four (4) hours late and that she had to watch for him. Ms. Holecek questioned whether this should have been her responsibility. Ms. Holecek said that she shared this information with her supervisor and her supervisor asked her if she called this individual to see where he was. Ms. Holecek stated that she didn’t feel that this was her responsibility. Ms. Holecek also noted that other individuals from Farmer’s Market were asking who this individual was working at the park. 

Council member, Olson asked questions relating to the community service individual being four (4) hours late and were there instructions as to what to do if he didn’t show up. Ms. Holecek said that there were no instructions given. Ms. Holecek stated that she has asked if the City had a policy in regards to a community service individual. 

Ms. Holecek then stated that he had made sexual comments to her and that he had come to work with a hang over.

Mr. Martin asked Ms. Holecek if she told someone about the sexual comments, Ms. Holecek said that she shared that information with her Supervisor, Angie Cole and Kim Downs.

Council member, Bruns asked about the timeline of this situation in relation to her termination. After some discussion of the timeline it was decided that this particular situation had happened three (3) weeks prior to Ms. Holecek’s termination.

Council member, Olson asked if Ms. Holecek was ready to move onto the second item. 

Ms. Holecek than stated that she had concerns in regards to only receiving one (1) evaluation in the four and half (41/2) years that she had been employed with the city. 

Council member, Olson then asked Ms. Holecek if she had received an e-mail or some document stating that her supervisor was going to take care of the 10th Avenue Guthridge Park flower bed. 

Ms. Holecek stated that the 10th Avenue flower bed was going to be under construction and that her supervisor told her that she could do whatever she wanted with the flowers from the drill site. 

Council asked Ms. Holecek if she had documentation relating to Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole stating that she wanted to maintain the 10th Avenue Guthridge Park Parking lot flower bed. 

Council member, Bruns stated that somewhere there is a matrix or documentation that shows who is responsible for each flower bed.

Ms. Holecek replied, “Yes”. Ms. Holecek also stated that she does not have a written document showing that Angie Cole was responsible for the 10th Ave. flower bed. She only has it in her own written documentation in her car. Ms. Holecek then stated that it was a verbal conversation. 

Council member, Bendixen affirmed that 10th Avenue flower bed is not apart of the adopted flower beds, this flower bed is the responsibility of the city.

Ms. Holecek stated that there were no flowers to be taken care of in the 10th Avenue Guthridge Parking Lot area.

Park and Recreation Supervisor, Angie Cole was directed to the table. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole begins by stating that Ms. Holecek was not fired because of only two (2) reasons; Ms. Holecek was fired because of continued insubordination and failure to perform her job. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole handed out a document that supported 24 issues that ranged in dates from 11-2004 to 10-2008. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole also stated that in each of these documented conversations whether they be verbal or written there was an additional person involved, it may have been Rod Jasa, Dave Van Dee or Kim Downs in any case there were often other individuals involved not just Ms. Holecek and Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole. 

Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole stated that in light of the last signed written warning that stated if Ms. Holecek’s supervisor began to see unsatisfactory work performance from Ms. Holecek that she would not start over with a probation period and that unsatisfactory performance would be grounds for termination. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole stated that we have worked with Ms. Holecek on several issues and at this point there was nothing left to do. 

Council member, Bruns asked Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole to review all her documentation and explain what happened up to the point of termination.

Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole then goes on to discuss the issue with the individual serving community service. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole states that the individual court records showed that he was convicted of an O.W.I and was ordered to complete 20 hours of unsupervised community service work. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole additionally stated that she did not ask Ms. Holecek to supervise and that she only asked her to get the necessary materials to do a job. 

Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole speaks of the conversation that she had with Ms. Holecek in regards to her concerns with the individual serving community service. Because of Ms. Holecek’s concerns Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole spoke with Chief Marks, Dave Van Dee and Kim Downs. 

Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole stated the issue at hand is that Ms. Holecek did not contact the community service individual as instructed. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole also noted that Ms. Holecek at no time mentioned any sexual harassment issues in regards to the community service individual in any of our meetings or the one with Kim Downs. 

Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole then directed the council attention to the flower bed issue. First, Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole noted that there was no construction going on at the 10th Avenue Parking lot during the summer and second Ms. Holecek is not talking about the same flower bed as in regards to her termination. The flower bed of concern is on the north end of the parking lot. Pictures were disturbed for viewing and clarification. 

Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole showed the council the documentation as to who’s responsible for each of the flower beds and speaks of how to maintain the flower bed. This documentation clearly showed that Amy is responsible for the 10th Avenue Flower beds. 
Council member, Bendixen asked Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole if she stated that she wanted to work on the 10th Avenue Parking Lot flower bed, Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole replied that a couple of years ago she had said that and that she had good intentions to get out and help with the flowers beds but it seems that time never allows her to. 
Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole then refers to Ms. Holecek’s recognition certificates. Each of those certificates is in reference to the Street Department and snow removal last winter. 

Council member, Olson asked if Ms. Holecek had two (2) supervisors. Council member, Bendixen asked if Rod Jasa was part of the supervisory duties. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole replied by saying that Rod Jasa had part of the supervisory  duties until last April, it was at that time we decided that it would be best for Ms. Holecek to have only one supervisor.

Council member, Bruns acknowledges Ms. Holecek’s complaint not having annual reviews completed. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole stated that no review was done because there had been lots of verbal discussion in regards to her work performance. 

Council member, Bendixen asked if Ms. Holecek’s work performance slipped so much by July that she didn’t get a step increase. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole stated that because of her work performance she did only get a cost of living and not a step increase.

City Administrator, Dave Van Dee stated that the “At a Boy” recognition in the newsletter was not related to job performance it was in relation to the move into the new city hall. 

Ms. Holecek’s attorney Ronald Martin again stated that he has a concern with the verbal warning record and records showing up at a later date in Ms. Holecek’s personnel file. 

City Clerk, Kim Downs reviewed with the council the process of an employee requesting information from their personnel file. City Clerk, Kim Downs stated that when an individual request to see information from their personnel file, that there is a “Request to inspect personnel file” form for them to complete with the date of the request. City Clerk, Kim Downs showed the council the form that was dated on 10/10/07 and also noted that Ms. Holecek was given copies of oral comments dated 10/28/05, 6/27/06, and 6/30/06. This information was first noted in a written warning dated 10/08/07. It was at that time City Clerk, Kim Downs asked for each of those documents to be placed in Ms. Holecek’s file. In addressing the comment made by Ms. Holecek that when she requested a copy of those oral comments I did not have them in her file, Angie Cole was gone for two days after the written warning and was unable to get me the documents until the 12the of October, once I had received the documents I had forward them onto Ms. Holecek, which is documented. City Clerk, Kim Downs also noted that at any time we spoke with Ms. Holecek regarding her work performance, Ms. Holecek was very diligent in asking for copies of our documentation. 

Council asked if City Clerk, Kim Downs had seen all the verbal warning documents and if each of those were in the file. City Clerk, Kim Downs stated that she does not see all the verbal warnings until they become a part of a written warning. Verbal warnings are not placed in an individuals personnel file until they become part of the written warning. Council member, Olson asked if there were 50 documents would all of them be in Ms. Holecek’s file. City Clerk, Kim Downs responded by stating that if there were 10 verbal warnings and there was a written warning that documented five (5) of those verbal warnings then those five (5) would be in Ms. Holecek’s personal file. Council member, Olson asked if we would take the spread sheet that Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole had provided would we have 50 documents to show. City Clerk, Kim Downs stated between Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole documents and mine there would be 50 documents.  

Council reviewed personnel file documents dated 10/08/07, 10/10/07, 10/15/07, 4/10/08, 4/14/08, and 6/11/08 and Ms. Holecek’s responses to those documents dated 10/10/07, 10/15/07, 4/13/08.

City Administrator, Dave Van Dee was asked about Ms. Holecek’s grievance. City Administrator, Van Dee expressed his thoughts regarding Ms. Holecek’s tenure. He stated that he did see a pattern of poor work performance. City Administrator, Van Dee also stated he supports the supervisor’s decisions and felt that we had cause. City Administrator, Van Dee pointed out that of 36 full time employees Ms. Holecek is the only employee that continued to receive weekly meetings and schedules of job duties for the week.

Council member, Bruns asked when Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole became the main supervisor. It was noted that Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole became the main supervisor in April of 2008. 

City Administrator, Van Dee stated that supervisor role changes due to Ms. Holecek’s struggles with having two (2) supervisors. 

Council member, Rampulla asked how Van Dee determined his decision. City Administrator, Van Dee replied by stating, “I based my decision on the information provided by Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole and City Clerk, Kim Downs, and the employee handbook.” Van Dee also noted that based on his knowledge, he had memories dated back to 2005. Van Dee additionally stated that we do, and have counseled and mentored employees, including Ms. Holecek.
Council member, Rampulla asked City Administrator, Van Dee if he typically authorizes unemployment when terminating an employee. City Administrator, Van Dee stated he felt it was appropriate to state that in his letter, leaving the individual with some dignity. 

Council member, Olson asked City Administrator, Van Dee why with 24 documented issues did it take so long to terminate. City Administrator, Van Dee stated once it got to the written form it became more serious.  

Ronald Martin asked, “What drew the line in the sand, what behavior was she not to do, what was communicated to Ms. Holecek. City Administrator, Van Dee stated, Failure to follow the policy of the organization would be grounds for termination. Mr. Martin continued to ask the question again, “So what exactly did she do. Did you tell Amy why she was fired? Did you say, do everything right or you will get fired?” City Administrator, Van Dee stated, “Failure to follow a directive or failure to take care of the things you were suppose to care of would be”. City Attorney, Tom Wolle stated that this questioning is more of a cross examination. 

Mr. Martin apologies.  Mr. Martin said that City Administrator, Van Dee stated that he could justify and had just cause for termination and that Mr. Martin had concerns.
Council member, Olson asked Ms. Holecek if she had found the supporting document stating that Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole wanted to work on the 10th Avenue flower beds. Ms. Holecek had looked in her paperwork and was unable to find the supporting document in her paperwork that she earlier stated in regards to Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole stating that she wanted to take care of the 10th Avenue parking lot flower beds so that she could be more visible to the public.
Council member, Olson stated that he could not ascertain in Ms. Holecek’s document was not a pattern of personal issues, asked if she would acknowledge any issues related to her work. 
Ms. Holecek, “Said no, I was surprised to have received a notice”. 

Ms. Holecek stated, “She never thought she did anything wrong in the first place.” 

Council member, Bruns asked if she understood the seriousness of the document that she signed in April, 2008. Ms. Holecek responded by stating, “Yes”.
Council member, Olson asked, “Even in regards to the April, 2008 documentation, asked Olson. Ms. Holecek stated, “No”.

Council member, Olson asked if Ms. Holecek would acknowledge doing any wrong doing. Olson noted that Ms. Holecek did sign the written documentation. 
Ms. Holecek stated “No, Never”. Ms. Holecek additionally stated that she did her job to the best of her ability.

Mr. Martin stated that the signature is just that you acknowledge the document and is not admittance. Ms. Holecek did also respond opposing each of the written documents. Council reviewed those documents.

Council member, Olson asked one last question, “Again you felt at no time that you were in subordinate, that you never made a mistake and never did anything wrong.
Ms. Holecek responded by saying that she did not feel that she did anything wrong and that she did it to the best of her ability. 

Mayor, Theis asked if the council had any further questions of Ms. Holecek, Angie Cole, Dave Van Dee or Kim Downs. If not it was time to go into general discussion. 

Council did not respond. Mayor, Theis stated he was then directing the council to begin general discussion. 

City Attorney, Thomas Wolle stated, he would not give legal advice in a public setting. Wolle asked Ms. Holecek if she acknowledges that her supervisors had issues with her work performance. Ms. Holecek stated, “Yes”.

Council continued to review the documents provided.

Council member, Bruns stated that the City needs to be more rigorous in their employee reviews. Council member, Bruns additionally stated that he didn’t feel there is adequate reason to overthrow the decision made by the supervisors. 

Council member, Olson stated that he believes we have an issue with communication. Olson additionally stated that very few people are perfect, and that maybe Ms. Holecek is the exception, but if you don’t agree with the supervisor you need to dispute that at an earlier time. Olson stated that he sees a repeated pattern of issues demonstrated. 
Council member, Olson stated that he is of the same opinion, that this was in all fairness in hearing both sides and believes that City Administrator, Van Dee’s review and the supporting documentation clearly indicates that the right decision was made in his mind. 

City Attorney, Thomas Wolle stated to all that the third step in the grievance procedures have been met and that council could take the information tonight under advisement and can take a few days to respond. Council at this time does not have give a thumbs up or a thumbs downs at this time if they so chose. 

Council member, Rampulla calls the question, affirming the decision made to terminate Ms. Holecek, second by Bruns.  

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla 

NAYS: Nancy Melsa
Motion carried. 

Council member, Bruns thanked Ms. Holecek for coming and presenting her grievance and wishes her the best in her endeavors. 

Council member, Rampulla moved to adjourn at 9:10 P.M., second by Olson. Motion carried. 

                                                                                      __________________________

                                                                                      Thomas A. Theis, Mayor
ATTEST: __________________________

                 Kim Downs, City Clerk
